Minutes of the Environment & Leisure Committee meeting held on
Monday 17th June 2019 at 7:00pm in Wickham Market Village Hall,

Committee Room
Present:
Cllr David Chenery (Chairman)
Cllr Robin Cooke




Anne Westover


Josie Hopps


Cllr Patrick Roper

In attendance: Jo Peters – Clerk to the Council and Cllr Ivor French.  There was 1 member of the public present
1. Election of Chairman

Cllr Chenery stated at the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council it was agreed the Chairman would be elected at the next meeting of the Committee.  Cllr Chenery asked for nominations for Chairman.  Cllr Cooke nominated Cllr Chenery to continue within this role, Seconded by Josie Hopps.  All in Favour.  Cllr Chenery was duly Elected.

2. To receive apologies for absence
Apologies were accepted from Cllr Dick Jenkinson, Mick Miller, Mike Margetts and Cllr John Horsnell.
3. To receive declarations of interest
Anne Westover declared a non-pecuniary interest as she is a plot holder at the Glebe Allotment site.  
4. To approve the draft minutes of the Committee meeting held on Monday 15th April 2019
A copy of the draft minutes of the Environment & Leisure Committee meeting held on Monday 15th April 2019 had been circulated to all members prior to the meeting.  These were Unanimously proposed for Approval and were duly signed by the Chairman as a true record of the meeting.
5. Matters arising from the Committee meeting held on Monday 15th April 2019
Concerns were raised regarding an overgrown hedge at the end of Mill Lane.  The Clerk confirmed this hedge was included in the letters written to homeowners.  It was agreed if this hedge is not cut back as a result of the Clerk writing to the homeowner this should be reported to SC Highways.  The Chairman reported on the bird nesting season legalities. 
Other matters arising:-

Item 4.1 – Church Pightle Transfer & Trees on Church Pightle update 
The Clerk confirmed the transfer of Church Pightle was currently being delayed due to De-Vere Care clarifying boundaries in respect of Lehmann House.  Action: Clerk to chase Sunny Sandhu, De-Vere Care.
Anne Westover advised some work would be required to the trees on Church Pightle when the Parish Council takes on this land to which she gave details.  Action: Anne Westover, Josie Hopps and the Clerk to meet with a tree surgeon to inspect these trees prior to the Parish Council taking on this land.  It was agreed Anne Westover would liaise with the tree surgeon in order to arrange a site visit.

Item 4.2 - Village Sign update 
It was agreed the Clerk would ask Steve from the Tattoo Shop whom is also a carpenter to look at the sign prior to the metal shoe being fitted.
Item 4.3 - Overgrown Hedges
The Clerk confirmed she had written to all those raised at the April Committee meeting.
Item 6.6 - Village Clean Up Funding update 
The Chairman recommended the Clerk should look at purchasing a gazebo from Dancover.  The Clerk gave details regarding the other items including litter collection equipment, Suffolk flags and shrubs for the long stay car park to be purchased with the funding received from East Suffolk Council and Anne Westover asked whether there will be a need to purchase shrubs to complete and re-furbish the area by the WC block in the long stay car park which looks so neglected.  The provision of £100
 should be sufficient.  She asked whether the work could be carried out by the village handyman.  Josie suggested that volunteers could have a gardening session too. There will be a need to consider on site and agree way forward to also be agreed with Suffolk Norse.  Action: Anne Westover and Josie Hopps to follow up. 

     6.    Village Hall/Playing Field
6.1 – Skate Park repairs update

The Clerk updated the Committee on steps taken to date in order to carry out the repairs and provided details regarding funding held in East Suffolk Council’s s.106 pot.  She gave details regarding the companies (Brooks & Wood, Radii Ramps and East Suffolk Norse) whom had provided quotations for the work and the Chairman closed the meeting to allow Cllr French to comment.  Cllr French gave details regarding the site meetings held with contractors whom had been asked to quote for the repairs.  The Chairman thanked Cllr French for his comments and for attending these meetings on behalf of the Parish Council. 

There was a brief discussion and due to timeframes it was Unanimously Approved that Brooks & Wood would be asked to carry out this work.  Action: Clerk to liaise with Brooks & Wood.  It was also agreed the area needed to be more securely fenced off during the repairs possibly with chains and padlocks or clamp bolts.  The Chairman reconvened the meeting.

6.2 – Matters relating to the Playing Field

Anne Westover stated the Committee must not lose sight in respect of other ongoing improvements to the play area which were needed to which there was a brief discussion.  Concerns regarding the ongoing flooding of the parking and adjacent areas were raised.  It was suggested the Committee could look into obtaining quotes from Tim Enskit and Shepard Engineering for this work.  It was agreed this matter would be a formal agenda item at the next E & L Committee meeting.

Anne Westover suggested a Master Plan for the Playing field should also be drawn up which could inform all future plans and improvements.  Concerns were raised that the dog bin on the playing field was damaged.  Action: Clerk to report to SC Norse and request that this bin is replaced.  

      7.   Other matters

7.1 – E & L Committee Terms of Reference

The Chairman gave details regarding the current Terms of Reference for this Committee.  It was agreed these needed amending to include markets and also feedback from the Youth Liaison Representative and Cemetery Group.  

7.2 – Village Handyman - Programme and outstanding tasks 
The Clerk reported on recent works carried out by Adrian Clarke.  Anne Westover reminded the Clerk to add cleaning of the Village Pump, High Street east side) to the spreadsheet.  Concerns were raised that the bins at the cemetery were completely full due to EC Norse not emptying frequently enough.  Action: Clerk to report to ES Norse.  Cllr Roper congratulated the handyman on the work he carries out throughout the village.

7.3 - Implementation of a Youth Council 
The Clerk reported that Mike Margetts had informed her he would no longer be leading on this matter as the Parish Council Chairman had informed him that Cllr French would now be co-ordinating the implementation of a Youth Council.
The Chairman closed the meeting to allow Cllr French to comment.  Cllr French reported on this matter and gave details regarding his forthcoming meeting with Revd. Leslie Sui and advised he was also due to apply for an Enhancement DBS Disclosure.  Action: Clerk to arrange Enhanced DBS Disclosure.  The Chairman thanked Cllr French for his comments and reconvened the meeting.
7.4 – Dog Fouling
It was agreed the Clerk would liaise with Wickham Market Primary School Head Teacher regarding some signs/posters to promote this on-going issue.  The Chairman closed the meeting to allow Cllr French to comment.  Cllr French suggested that an official article in the Parish newsletter could be compiled and also sent out via the round robin in order to promote dog owners to clear up after their dog.  Action: Clerk to compile article and circulate to all members.  The Chairman reconvened the meeting. 
7.5 – Land at King Edward Ave

There was a brief discussion regarding the maintenance of the footpath that runs across this land and as to who’s responsibility this is.  It was agreed the Clerk would write to East Suffolk Council, Suffolk County Council and Flagship Housing in respect of this matter.  The Chairman raised concerns regarding this land possibility becoming a liability if the Parish Council take on its ownership and upkeep.  It was also agreed however that as nobody is taking on responsibility for management at present the area is becoming a neglected space and will only become more so. 
7.6 – Lighting in the Bus Shelter/Anti-Social Behaviour in Bus Shelter/CCTV
The Chairman closed the meeting to allow a member of the public to comment.    The member of the public gave details regarding a fight that had recently taken place in the bus shelter whereby actual bodily harm had occurred.  He also reported on other instances of anti-social behaviour and suggested the Parish Council should look into shutting the bus shelter off during evening hours with shutters.  Committee members went through the list of helpful suggestions put forward and stated that some were a matter for the police.  A suggestion regarding the installation of a shutter was not favoured but could be considered further.  Action: Chairman to look into shutter option.
Further to a discussion it was agreed an article could be compiled and sent out via the round robin in order to alert people to be aware and vigilant in the hope of preventing future occurrences of anti-social behaviour.  Action: Clerk and local resident to compile article.  It was also suggested that notices in the bus shelter stating that no drinking is allowed as it is a public non-designated drinking area could be erected.  Action: Clerk.
It was agreed the Clerk should contact ES Norse in order to request that the lighting goes off at 7:00pm instead of 11:00pm daily.  It was also agreed that Cllr Roper would raise concerns at the next SNT police meeting and also request that a special operation similar to last year is carried out in Wickham Market during the summer months.

7.7 - To consider correspondence regarding loud music at the recent Party on the Pitch event
The Clerk gave details regarding correspondence received and comments made by local residents.  It was agreed the Clerk would pass a copy of this correspondence to Mike Richardson and ask them to ensure they comply with the regulations in respect of this event.  Anne stated she had noted that the outdoor music was loud early on the Saturday morning, suggested that if residents had expressed concern we should follow up.  Action: Clerk.
      8.  To consider any matters relating to the allotments
The Clerk confirmed a local resident from Simons Cross had come to see her in order to raise concerns
 mostly in respect of the proposed access to the redevelopment of the allotment site to which she gave details.
The Clerk confirmed she had now received the notice of the timings
 for the move along with a copy of the signed agreement.  Concerns were raised regarding the play area at Simons Cross and it was suggested the Committee should liaise with James Holland.

The Clerk reported a request for the plot holders on the new allotment site to get 6 months’ rent half price was due to be considered at the next Finance & General Purpose Committee meeting. 
9.   To consider any matters relating to the cemetery

9.1 - Cemetery Regulations

The Clerk reported that herself and Anne Westover had compiled draft regulations and would look to finalise these after the next Cemetery Group meeting further to liaising with Linda Merriam, Cemetery Clerk.

9.2 - Recent damage/reported drug dealing/taking
The Clerk reported on reports in respect of suspected drug dealing and confirmed she had reported this matter to Suffolk Constabulary.
The Clerk gave details regarding a letter received from a local resident in respect of damage at the cemetery.  It was felt this damage may have been caused by deer moving through the cemetery and exacerbated by ES Norse when grass cutting, debris is left strewn around.  It was agreed ES Norse and Adrian Clarke Handyman would be invited to attend the next Cemetery Group meeting.  There was a discussion regarding maintenance carried out at the cemetery and it was agreed the Clerk should ask the Handyman if he would be willing to carry out additional duties/extra hours.  Action: Clerk to liaise with Adrian Clarke. 
9.3 – Any other matters relating to the cemetery
Cllr Roper asked if the Parish Council were allowed to cull roe dear and rabbits.  It was agreed Anne Westover would seek advice from Mr Hayward in respect of this matter.  
The Clerk confirmed the cemetery fees had now been increased to which she provided information and confirmed she had circulated a copy of the approved fees to all members prior to the meeting.
Anne Westover suggested the Clerk should write to Andy Reeve in order to ask him if he was intending on bringing his cattle back as if not the Parish Council will need to manage the field and could possibly consider renting out this land to another party for grazing.

There was a brief discussion regarding the ongoing upkeep of the benches sited at the cemetery and it was suggested the Clerk could ask Adrian Clarke if he would be willing to include this work within his cemetery duties.  Action: Clerk to liaise with Adrian Clarke.
9. Markets Update
Weekly Markets – The Clerk reported the regular stalls were still attending weekly.

She advised the Cheese and Pie Man had kindly offered to purchase some wooden signs to be placed at either end of the village in order to advertise the Weekly Market.  There were No Objections to this offer but it was suggested the Committee should be mindful as to where they are sited.  Action: Clerk to liaise with Simon. 
Summer Market – Saturday 17th August 2019  
The Clerk tabled a paper and confirmed she had 27 stalls confirmed to date.  It was recommended the First Responders should be asked to attend this event and finally the Clerk asked for assistance in collecting raffle prizes.  Actions: Cllr Parker to prepare a poster. Anne Westover to create an event on Facebook and Nextdoor web sites. 
    10.
Any other matters arising
Monthly Meetings - There was a brief discussion regarding the need for this Committee to meet monthly and it was felt as long as regular emails and an update the month between meetings were provided bi-monthly meetings would continue to be adequate.

Anne Westover reported the Plane Trees at the Bus Shelter were now dangerous and asked the Clerk to make a further request that ES Norse carry out some work to these trees ASAP.  It was agreed a site meeting with SC Norse should be scheduled.  Cllr Cooke offered to arrange for a second opinion by a Tree specialist in respect of these trees to be carried out.  Action: Clerk to liaise with ES Norse.
Anne Westover reported the two Cherry Trees at the War Memorial are continuing to die and that a further request to fell should be submitted to Highways/Norse.

Anne Westover raised concerns that spraying was being carried out on the west boundary to the public footpath at the Glebe allotment site.  It was agreed the Clerk would check the Allotment Regulations as it was reported several plot holders were not happy with this spraying, as it drifts onto the food growing areas.  
The Chairman stated at the recent Annual Meeting of the Parish Council Cllrs Parker and Exton offered to compile a paper regarding environment to which he suggested the Parish Council could declare a Climate Change Emergency to which he provided details.  He circulated a paper to all members but not for discussion at this meeting including action plans from SCC and Woodbridge Town Council and suggested a new Working Group could be formed.  It was suggested this matter should be a formal agenda item at the next Neighbourhood Plan Committee and possibly the July Parish Council meeting.
11. Public Forum

The following item was taken at the start of the meeting:-

The Chairman welcomed Helen Murray, Headteacher of Wickham Market Primary School Avocet Academy to the meeting.  Helen reported she had attended this meeting to inform the Committee the School had recently applied for funding for a Trim Trail as their current equipment had been condemned.  She advised that Pentagon Play were writing the bid on behalf of the school and the equipment could also be available for Community Use to which she gave details.  Helen Murray reported the bid writer whom had applied to the Big Lottery for the grant required some evidence to strengthen the application and had stated some quotes from previous Parish Council/Environment & Leisure Committee meeting minutes especially with comments in respect of Anti-Social Behaviour had been quoted. 
Helen Murray confirmed they were still waiting to hear if the application has been successful but if it is she reported hopefully installation would commence before the summer holidays.  
Helen Murray praised the round robin e-mail scheme and stated this has resulted in better engagement with the village.  The Chairman thanked Helen Murray for her comments.
Finally, Helen Murray stated the school may be able to offer some land or options for a car park/parking.  The Clerk thanked her for these comments and confirmed she would forward these comments to the Parish Council, Neighbourhood Plan Committee and the Traffic & Parking Working Group.

    12.   Date of next meeting
The next meeting of the Environment & Leisure Committee will be held on Monday 19th August 2019

There being no further discussion the Chairman closed the meeting at 10:00pm
Signed:............................................., Chairman

Dated:.......................................
�Jo forgot how much do we have for car park?


�I always have concerns about ‘provided details’ minutes should say what the details are surely?


�We need to minute the concerns


�What are they in brief?





